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Introduction 

The Cook Islands is at present going through a major economic 
re-structuring programme. With affordability the main criteria 
in shrinking government department budgets, the Public Service 
is being reduced in number- from over 3,000 employees to around 
1400. Key productive sectors have been identified which it is 
hoped will assist in the economic recovery. Marine Resources, 
along with Tourism and Agriculture have been highlighted in 
particular. 

Ministry Of Marine Resources 

The function of the Ministry of Marine Resources during the 
next few years will be crikcial to continued development of the 
marine resources sector in the Cook Islands. As described 
below, the focus for activities by the Ministry are in three 
areas: supporting subsistence fisheries; encouraging 
sustainable small scale commercial development in the inshore 
fisheries and continuing the expansion of the offshore 
fisheries industry. 

i 

Subsistence Fisheries 

With around 3 0% of the total workforce in the Cook Islands 
becoming unemployed, it is likely that the subsistence 
fisheries will see a huge' increase in effort. The Ministry of 
Marine Resources (MMR) has been noticing an increase in some 
species (parrot fish, sujrgeon fish) around Rarotonga during 
sampling for a ciguatera monitoring programme. Plans to 
institute some marine reserves will hopefully sustain this 
resurgence in fish numbers. 

A giant clam re-stockirig programme for islands with de
pauperate clam populations is also planned to coincide with 
the marine reserve development. Clams were a traditional food 
item on many islands in the group prior to their 
disappearance. 

Deployment of Fish Aggregating Devices (FADs) continues, based 
mainly around Rarotonga• Two more FADs are planned for 
deployment this year on other islands in the Southern Group. 
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Inshore Fisheries 

As part of the economic path to recovery, some small scale 
commercial inshore fisheries have been identified as potential 
revenue generating activities. Clams for export via the 
aquarium or sashimi trade have the best potential. A giant 
clam hatchery in Aitutaki can supply small clams to farmers 
for grow out and later entry into export markets. 

An expansion of the aquarium fish sector from the one island 
base (Rarotonga) to other islands in the group has also been 
targetted. Habitat surveys to assist identification of 
suitable islands will be carried out. 

At present trochus shell is only harvested on Aitutaki. It was 
seeded on several other islands during the mid-1980s and is 
rumoured to be doing well, stock assessment surveys will be 
carried out to establish harvestable quotas. Co-ordination 
between Councils on each island will be needed in order to 
reach sufficient numbers to! attract buyers. 

The black pearl industry continues to grow in the Cook 
Islands. The first crop from Penrhyn was harvested and sold in 
December 1995. With participation on the part of the Penrhyn 
Islanders increasing, total production for the industry should 
double over the next two years. This would take annual seeded 
shell numbers over the 240,000 mark by December 1996. 

Offshore Fisheries 

A three month license was granted in September 1994 to a 
joint-venture operation to assess the feasibility of a long-
lining operation in the Cook Islands Exclusive Economic Zone. 
This vessel, along with one other was granted a 12 month 
license in January 1995. Subsequently, interest from Cook 
Islanders in financing their own smaller operations has been 
evident. At present two joint-venture and one local license 
have been issued. 

Total Catch in 1995 from longliners was approximately 129 
tonne. Of this, 82% was exported. The setting of a sustainable 
catch quota for the Cook Islands is planned. A resource 
profile to be carried out by the Oceanic Fisheries Programme 
will assist the Ministry of Marine Resources in establishing 
these quotas. 


